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PLANNING COMMISSION MEETING 
May 20, 2021 

5:30 p.m. 
 

VIA ZOOM 
 

 
 
PRESIDING: Brent Bybee, Chair 
 
COMMISSIONERS PRESENT: Karly Aparicio (arrived 5:34 p.m.), Cody Cornett, Alan 

Easling, Philip Mascher, Linda Miller, Mark Poppoff 
 
COMMISSIONERS ABSENT:  
 
STAFF PRESENT: Director Alice Cannon, City Attorney Jonathan Kara, 

Senior Planner Dawn Marie Hert, Associate Planner Joshua 
Chandler, Secretary Paula Webb 

 
 
CALL TO ORDER 
The meeting was called to order by Chair Bybee at 5:32 p.m. 
 
PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE 
Chair Bybee led the Pledge of Allegiance. 
 
APPROVAL OF AGENDA 
It was moved by Cornett and seconded by Mascher to approve the agenda as submitted.  The 
motion carried 7/0; Aparacio, Bybee, Cornett, Easling, Mascher, Miller and Poppoff voting in 
favor; none opposed. 
 
APPROVAL OF MINUTES 
It was moved by Miller and seconded by Cornett to approve the minutes of April 22, 2021 as 
presented.  The motion carried 7/0; Aparacio, Bybee, Cornett, Easling, Mascher, Miller and 
Poppoff voting in favor; none opposed. 
 
PUBLIC COMMENT 
None. 
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STAFF COMMENTS / PROJECT UPDATES 
Director Cannon stated: 

• An update of the First Street Streetscape Project will be scheduled for June or July. 
• Industrial code amendments will be scheduled for an open discussion. 
• A legislative update will be provided, particularly on areas of housing, after the 

legislative session ends. 
• Additional code amendments for transitional housing is tentatively scheduled for June. 

 
COMMISSIONER COMMENTS / QUESTIONS 
Commissioner Aparicio noted the Open House Survey [provided by Angelo Planning Group] 
included questions on container housing and tiny homes.  Aparicio asked when that topic would 
return to a Planning Commission agenda.  She also asked if survey information provided by the 
Consultants would remain available after the end of the grant. 
Director Cannon replied access would remain available as well as a summary of feedback 
received from the community.  Regarding code amendments, Cannon suggested a work session 
to determine priorities and future amendments, tentatively scheduled for June, July or 
September.  Cannon noted “sooner is better.” 
Commissioner Mascher requested the status of tiny homes.  Cannon replied that topic was 
temporarily tabled; both container homes and tiny homes will be covered at a future date. 
Senior Planner Hert added container homes are not currently allowed.  Containers are prohibited 
in any zone other than Industrial or Light Industrial and are typically used as an accessory 
structure.  The City follows Oregon State Building Codes regarding tiny homes.  The Code 
requires minimum sizes that would not be typical of a tiny home, which usually is less than 400 
square feet. 
 
LEGISLATIVE PUBLIC HEARING 
Application Number ZOA 104-21 and CPA 49-21 by City of The Dalles  
Chair Bybee read the rules of a public hearing.  He then asked if any Commissioner had ex parte 
contact, conflict of interest or bias, which would prevent an impartial decision.  There was none. 
Jozette Schultens, 2637 E. 10th Street, The Dalles 
Schultens asked how many people on the Commission were realtors. 
Chair Bybee replied Commissioners Mascher and Cornett are realtors. 
Chair Bybee opened the public hearing at 5:52 p.m. 
Senior Planner Hert presented the staff report.   
Consultants Matt Hastie and Brandon Crawford, Angelo Planning Group, presented a review of 
the proposed amendments, Exhibit 1. 
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Chair Bybee read three additional comments received prior to the public hearing: 
• Mary Hanlon, Hanlon Development, 315 E. 10th Street, The Dalles, Exhibit 2 

• Mr. and Mrs. Jack Harmon, E. 11th Street, The Dalles, Exhibit 3 
Senior Planner Hert noted the parcel owned by the Harmon’s will accommodate a single 
family dwelling while meeting minimum density requirements. 

• Angie Brewer, Wasco County Planning Director, 2705 E. Second Street, The Dalles, 
Exhibit 4 

Chair Bybee invited public comment. 
Nate Stice, 1010 G Street, The Dalles 
Stice underlined the need for housing for the health and prosperity of every part of our 
community.  He stated we have an extreme housing crisis.  As of April, Stice found a one 
bedroom rental in The Dalles posted at over $1,500.00.  In the first quarter of 2021, the median 
sale price for a home in Wasco County was $322,500.00, up from $250,000.00 in the first 
quarter of 2020 – a 29% increase.  Stice stated without affordable housing stock, the City will 
experience greater numbers of houselessness.  Stice thanked everyone for a very reasonable 
update to the Code that addresses an important part of the housing stock.  This is a good 
compromise headed in the right direction. 
Mario Heredia, 1014 W. 14th Street, The Dalles 
Heredia attended on behalf of Columbia Cascade Housing Corporation.  He stated, “We believe 
that all Oregonians obviously need a safe, stable and affordable place to call home.”  We do not 
have enough affordable and available homes for people across a range of incomes.  Heredia 
stated there is a mismatch between housing types and incomes earned.  Increasing supply has a 
long-term positive impact on housing instability, particularly if homes are for moderate incomes. 
Michelle Anslinger, 2012 E. 14th Street, The Dalles 
Anslinger asked how many respondents to the surveys were homeowners in The Dalles.  
Crawford replied although the question was included in the survey, there were no responses. 
Anslinger shared her concern that reduced lot size requirements would negatively affect the rural 
character of The Dalles.  Additional concerns include insufficient infrastructure and lack of 
parking.  She asked if there was a plan to ensure homes are affordable. 
Hastie replied there are no proposals to regulate sale prices of duplexes, triplexes or quadplexes.  
On average, the cost of building and selling or renting these types of housing are lower than the 
cost of a single family home.  Increasing the overall supply tends to reduce housing costs across 
the community.  The intent of the legislation and these requirements is to provide additional 
options.  The increase in these forms of housing is not expected to result in a drastic change.  
Hastie noted there was strong support for these housing options in the previous survey. 
Maria Pena, 1600 W. 10th Street, The Dalles 
Pena echoed Anslinger’s concerns.  Pena is concerned people from outside The Dalles will take 
the available housing that is unaffordable to current residents. 
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Jozette Schultens, 2637 E. 10th Street, The Dalles 
Schultens expressed concern that these regulations would devalue property and reduce privacy.  
She asked if Hanlon Development and Columbia Cascade Housing were vested in The Dalles.  
She also asked if the regulations were allowing us to do this [expand housing options], or 
mandating us to do this. 
Director Cannon replied state law requires jurisdictions provide notice, but they do not actually 
know whether it will affect property values.  Cannon noted the city is mandated to allow 
duplexes on lots that allow single-family homes, and the City is increasing lot sizes for single 
family dwellings to better accommodate duplexes. 
Commissioner Mascher added the Urban Growth Boundary (UGB) presents a unique situation.  
The City cannot grow outward; the only option is to increase density within the City limits.  In 
terms of parking, The Dalles is a very car focused community.  Decreasing required parking will 
facilitate a friendlier approach to alternative transportation modes. 
Mary Hanlon, Hanlon Development, 315 E. 10th Street, The Dalles 
In response to Ms. Schultens’ inquiry, Hanlon replied she has lived in The Dalles for five years.  
Hanlon has been working on affordable housing, elderly housing and market rehousing since the 
late 1980s.  Because the cost of construction is so high, she has been unable to build housing in 
The Dalles suitable for working families.  Although it can be unattractive when a neighborhood 
becomes dense, the amendments considered tonight allow construction of an additional dwelling 
on an existing lot. 
Mario Heredia, 1014 W. 14th Street, The Dalles 
In response to Ms. Schultens’ inquiry, Heredia added that Columbia Cascade Housing provides 
assistance throughout the Gorge including: 

• Foreclosure prevention 
• $800,000 in assistance to the local community to stay in their homes, and 
• Home repair program to assist with repairs related to health and safety. 

Mary Beth Richman, 3265 Sandlin Road, The Dalles 
Richman requested clarification of a requirement to build a duplex or triplex.  She stated in the 
Medium Density (RM) or High Density (RH) residential zone, on a parcel of a certain size you 
would be required to build a duplex or triplex. 
Senior Planner Hert replied the amendments before the Commission tonight do not include a 
density requirement.  The Code has included a density requirement since 2011.  If you are in an 
RM or RH zone with a lot over 8,000 square feet, our Code currently requires two dwelling units 
be built to meet the density requirement.  Increasing density is not one of the amendments 
proposed tonight. 
Chair Bybee closed the public hearing at 7:29 p.m. 
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Commissioner Aparicio thanked everyone for their testimony.  She thanked the staff and 
consultants for their efforts.  She stated the character of the community is important, but she 
wants people to be able to live here.  This process is not ideal, but is the best we can do within 
the limited domain the Code can enforce. 
Commissioner Miller commented affordable housing is a misnomer.  She did not feel affordable 
housing was available for service or blue collar workers.  The housing market today is 
eliminating many homeowners.  Construction costs are rising.  Miller concurred with the 
proposed amendments. 
Commissioner Easling stated he was in favor of most of the amendments.  He felt more parking 
was required, but recognized that the proposed requirements are the minimum.  Developers can 
still provide more parking than the minimum. 
Chair Bybee stated he was in favor of options.  He noted these are minimums and do not require 
implementation.  This will be a slow, gradual change. 
Chair Poppoff stated he was not excited about some of the provisions, but said this was the best 
we can do under the circumstances.  Increasing density will not help much with affordable 
housing. 
It was moved by Mascher and seconded by Poppoff to approve the amendments as stated.  
Commissioner Miller read the staff recommendation:  “Staff recommends the Planning 
Commission move to recommend to the City Council the approval of Zoning Ordinance 
Amendment #104-21 and Comprehensive Plan Amendment #49-21, adopting the Code 
amendments attached herein and adopting findings included in the amended staff report.”  The 
motion carried 7/0; Aparacio, Bybee, Cornett, Easling, Mascher, Miller and Poppoff voting in 
favor; none opposed. 
 
RESOLUTION 
Resolution PC 597-21:  A resolution of the Planning Commission recommending City Council 
approval of various amendments to The Dalles Municipal Code, Title 10 Land Use and 
Development and the Comprehensive Plan. 
It was moved by Bybee and seconded by Mascher to approve Resolution PC 597-21 as stated on 
the agenda.  The motion carried 7/0; Aparacio, Bybee, Cornett, Easling, Mascher, Miller and 
Poppoff voting in favor; none opposed. 
 
ADJOURNMENT 
Being no further business, the meeting adjourned at 7:43 p.m. 
___________________________________________________________________________ 
Submitted by/ 
Paula Webb, Secretary 
Community Development Department 
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SIGNED: ____________________________________ 
 Brent Bybee, Chair 
 
 
ATTEST: ____________________________________ 
 Paula Webb, Secretary 
 Community Development Department 
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